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Fire-impact fee discussed day after fatal blaze

Developers question added costs, officials point to risks of increased density.

By Greg Mellen, Staff writer
Long Beach Press Telegram
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LONG BEACH - In the wake of a devastating fire at the Galaxy Tower, a public meeting to discuss a proposal to
levy fees on developers to pay for fire and safety improvements took on added salience Thursday night.

"In terms of the (public safety) fees, it's ironic we're having the discussion the day after a fire," said Vice Mayor
Bonnie Lowenthal, a staunch supporter of the fees. "The resources called for (to fight the fire) were enormous
and if there had been another event | can't imagine how it could have been handled."

As it was, Long Beach was on the verge of asking for assistance from neighboring cities, said Battalion Chief Jeff
Reeb of Wednesday's fatal blaze.

Long Beach Fire Chief Dave Ellis said the Galaxy Tower blaze highlighted "the risks of increased density. As
density goes up, we've got to be able to respond. And so far developers haven't paid their fair share.”

Thursday's meeting was hastily arranged after the City Council came to no resolution March 20 about adopting
a package of ordinances first contemplated in 2005 establishing police and fire facilities impact fees, which
would equal about 1 percent of the market value of a property.

The money could only be used for upgrades to facilities and equipment, but not for added personnel.

The latest meeting was called to give the public - developers in particular - a chance to respond to the
proposals.

About 50 people showed at the Grand for the afternoon meeting, moderated by Suzanne Fricke, the director of
planning and building.

Fricke pointed out that between 2005 and 2025, Long Beach's population is projected to grow by more than
56,000 people and 6,300 residential units. Many of those units are projected to be built in the already crowded
downtown area. With the increased density comes the need for more police and fire services, she said.

"When you look at the impact on services, traditionally residential does not pay its way for the services it
receives," said Bob Spencer of MuniFinancial, which studied whether the city should impose impact fees and in
what amounts. "What the city is proposing is standard practice throughout the state.”

When Spencer suggested that a 1 percent to 2 percent increase was minuscule, an audience member replied
"unless you're paying for it."

Several developers said they had been blindsided by the proposed fees. Although residential developers can
pass the costs along to homeowners, there were others, like a hotel developer, who said the fees added
$120,000 to his costs that had not been budgeted.

Bob Stemler, a real estate attorney, suggested that if the city streamlined the approval process for projects it
could make Long Beach appear "developer-friendly, even though there are added layers of fees."

Another developer agreed, saying "if there was a way to tie the fee to expediting the process, I'd gladly pay it.
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Fricke noted, in what she called "full disclosure,” that in the future, the Metropolitan Transit Authority, Long
Beach Unified School District and the Department of Parks, Recreation and Marine are also considering levying
similar fees.

In June 2005, the City Council asked for a study on public safety and fire impact fees and in September 2006
had the city draft ordinances to implement the fees on residential, commercial and industrial construction
exceeding 3,000 square feet.

The fees would range from $1,199 for single-family dwellings to $915 per unit in multi-family buildings.
Nonresidential construction would be charged per square foot, with fees ranging from 35 cents to about 86
cents.

Police would receive 58.7 percent of the fees raised from residential properties and 62.3 percent of the fees
raised from nonresidential properties. The fire department would receive the rest.

The City Council is expected to tackle the issue once again at its Tuesday meeting.

Greg Mellen can be reached at greg.mellen@presstelegram.com or (562) 499-1291.
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